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	Brooklyn Community Board 13
1201 Surf Avenue – 3rd Fl., Brooklyn, NY 11224

 (718) 266-3001               FAX (718) 266-3920
http://www.nyc.gov/html/bkncb13
	Eric L.  Adams
Borough President

Lucy Acevedo
Chairperson

              Eddie Mark
District Manager




COMMUNITY BOARD 13
BOARD MEETING

MINUTES

Date:  Wed., June 23, 2021
    Time:  7:00 p.m.


Loc.:  Zoom

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Lucy Acevedo


 Zunera Ahmed

         Shirley Aikens

Lakeisha Bowers


 Dionne Brown

         Patricia Brown

Mario Caggiano


 Marion Cleaver                           Joe Corace

Nadine Dabney 


 Mark Davidovich                         Lolita Divilova

Susan Flaschenberg

 Olga Fort


         Brian Gotlieb

Brian Granoff



 Selina Grant


         Erum Hanif

Ron Greenberg


 Amarilys Herrera

         Pat O’Brien

Queenie Huling


 Queenie Huling

         Pat Singer

Yelena Makhnin
 

 Bernard Kaufman

         Kumali Zairee
Michael Quinn


 Shimon Rinkovsky

         Jeff Sanoff

Fran Schwartz


 Tatyana Segal

         Joann Weiss

Evelyn Strasser
               
 Gloria Watkins




Milagros Quiles


 Michael Silverman

Edita Volovodovskaya
            Annette Wesley
MEMBERS ABSENT:  

Mario Caggiano


Wanda Feliciano

         Irene Olson(e)

Thomas Hopkins


Orlando Mendez(e)

         Joseph Packer

Michael Russo

           Priscilla Santos

         David Wynn

Pervez Siddiqui


Dennis Vourderis

        Jack Suben(e)

STAFF PRESENT:
Eddie Mark, Dist. Mgr., Hanna Glikman, Community Associate, 

Barbara Santonas, Secretary

Lucy opened the meeting and reminded everyone that the meeting is being recorded and that if FOILED, the chat box is included.

PRESENTATION: Update of new building at C.I.H.   Bridgette Ingram Roberts

                                                                 Director of Public Affairs C.I.H.

There was much damage to the hospital during SuperStorm Sandy.  This new building is costing $923 million dollars.  It will be completed in the Summer of 2022 and then the Hammett Pavillion and old building will be demolished to create the new entrance.
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Dan Collins – Facility Director, C.I.H. – The new building is 55% completed.  The exterior of the building is 90% completed.  
Brian Granoff asked about the history of the building that will be demolished.  Mr. Collins said the building has no historical significance.  There have been several additions to the building, 1910, 1930.  The old building has been hard to maintain.

Debra Greif asked to make sure that the new building is totally handicapped accessible because the current building is not totally handicapped accessible.

PUBLIC SESSION:
Sam Moore – Coney Island YWCA – He marked that due to COVID the Y has had significant money loss this past year.  They had to lay off staff and as of now are not opened to the public.  They will have camp for children this summer, the camp is giving 75% financial assistance.   They have, and will continue to have a community food pantry.  The food pantry is opened every Tuesday at 2:15 p.m. and remains open while food lasts.  They have also been a vaccination site.  Some of the Y locations that have exceeded the necessary revenue have helped those site that have not reached their monetary goals.  Now funds are not available.  They have applied for the UPK program and have been accepted for 3 classes, hopefully they will get approved for one more class.  The program will start in October.  Assembly member Frontus was able to allocate some monies for them.  They have asked Congress and NYC Council for monetary support and are waiting answers.

Pat O’Brien asked when the gym will open to the community.  Sam explained that the equipment is leased and they are not able to pay for the lease now.  Hopefully in September if they are given additional monies, they will be able to open up some of the programs.

Selina Grant thanked Sam for the update and she hopes the Y gets all the funds that they need.

Christopher Greif – Transit Rider’s Council – He thanked Chairperson Lucy for assisting with the Mask Force distribution.  No new date has been sent.

Richard Day – DSNY – Discussed Curbside Composting Program.  The Program was suspended but will be returning in October.  If you want the program, you  must sign up on line or call 311 (This will go live in August).

Gleacy Baptiste – She has P/T maintenance jobs in Coney Island.  Must be resident of Coney Island and returning from the criminal justice system.  
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ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES:  Motion made by Jeff Sanoff, seconded by Lucy Acevedo to accept the minutes as submitted.

VOTE:  In Favor:  36

Opposed:  0


Abstentions:  0

Motion carried unanimously (quorum present) Roll call on file at C.B. office

CHAIRPERSON’S REPORT:  Lucy thanked Gloria Watkins, Marion Cleaver and Joann Weiss for their tenure as Sargent-At-Arms, Parliamentarian and Chairperson, respectively.  She had wanted a nice plaque, but she was talked into using this Certificate of Appreciation instead.

The Governor’s Executive Order is expiring tomorrow, so in September we will be going back to in person meetings.  Eddie has already started looking for sites for our meetings.  Board members must be present at the meetings, the public can attend via Zoom, if they wish.

There have been some problems with loud music coming from Coney Art Walls.  They are trying to change the direction of the amplifiers.  They have agreed, if necessary, to go to apartments at Brightwater Towers to hear the noise level during their business hours.  They are trying to be god neighbors.
Several of our board members have been threatened and the situation has been brought to the Borough President’s office.  If this continues, complaints will be filed with NYPD Community Affairs and also with C.B. 13 office.  We will follow the new By Laws exactly. The new By Laws take effect July 1st.

DISTRICT MANAGER’S REPORT:
Eddie reported that he is on vacation this week.  He attended the beach opening.  Restrictions throughout the amusement area is changing very quickly.  There will be fireworks on July 4th after the Macy’s Fireworks (about 10:30 p.m.).  There will be fireworks every Friday evening beginning July 9th .  There will be several Summer Stage free concerts at the Amphitheater.  One concert will be Gloria Gaynor.

Super Fund meeting showed what steps need to be taken to become a site.  Now testing Coney Island Creek to see situation.  They will come back to the Board in the Fall.
July 4th’s Hot Dog Eating Contest will be at Maimonides Field.  Ticket is needed for admission.  Contact Alliance for further information.  Mermaid Parade is scheduled for Sept. 12th.

Lucy stated that there have been complaints about barbequing on the sidewalk IFO premises in Brighton Beach.  We will send information to BC Cutrone at FDNY.
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CORRESPONDENCE:
        


Shimon Rinkovsky

· Free vaccinations at JCCGCI W. 37th St. Thursday and Friday

· Free food on Tues from 2:30-5:30 at Coney Island Y.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:
Transportation Committee


Lolita Divilova/Wanda Feliciano Co-Chair
We had meeting on June 16th with a quorum present.  There was a presentation by REVEL Mopeds that have come to our community.  There was much discussion at committee.  Yelena said that she saw 3 of these mopeds parked illegally.  One was parked by a fire hydrant.  Kumali said that on W. 28 and Mermaid Avenue and West 28th and Surf Avenue there are out at 2-3 a.m.  Shirley Aikens said she sees them on W. 23rd between Surf & Mermaid and W. 22nd -West 23rd on Surf, illegally parked.  
Motion was made from Committee to suspend REVEL in our area.

VOTE:  In Favor:  36

Opposed:  0


Abstentions: 1

Motion carried (quorum present) Roll call on file at C.B. Office.

Letter to be sent to DOT to suspend this program immediately.

Parks Committee

Barbara Teitelbaum/Susan Flaschenberg Co-Chair

We had a meeting for an update on Scarangella Park which is located on Stillwell Avenue between Ave. U & V.  They need a letter of support.  The committee agreed with the presentation.

Motion made by Barbara Teitelbaum, seconded by Joann Weiss to approve letter of support for design of Scarangella Park as presented.

VOTE from Committee:  In Favor:  6
Opposed:  0

Abstentions:  0

Motion carried (quorum present) Roll call on file at C.B.office
VOTE: from full board:  In Favor: 37
Opposed:  0

Abstentions:   0

Motion carried unanimously (quorum present)  Roll call on file at C.B. office.

There was discussion at the committee meeting about need for additional PEP officers.

Motion made by Barbara Teitelbaum, seconded by Jeff Sanoff to send letter to Marty Maher requesting additional officers.

VOTE from Committee:  In Favor:  6
Opposed:  0  
Abstentions:  0
Motion carried unanimously (quorum present)  Roll call on file at C.B. Office

VOTE: from full board:   In Favor 38
Opposed:  0

Abstentions:  0

Motion carried unanimously (quorum present)  Roll call on file at C.B. Office

City Open Restaurant Text Amendment – No action needed.  Voted down in committee.

Brian Granoff asked where in Coney Island would there be concern.  It was explained that this is a safety issue.  Some discussion on pros and cons of this text amendment for our area.
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LICENSING COMMITTEE:
Yelena Makhnin/Orlando Mendez Co-Chair

SokoLya Café Inc. dba Oleandr  410 Brighton Beach Avenue, Brooklyn, N.Y.

Corporate Change – adding new partner
Motion made by Yelena Maknin, seconded by Jeff Sanoff to approve Corporate Change.

VOTE:  From Committee:  In Favor:  8

Opposed:  0

Abstention:  0

Motion carried unanimously(quorum present) Roll call on file at C.B. office

VOTE:  From full board:  In Favor:  38

Opposed:  1

Abstention:  0

Motion carried(quorum present) Roll call on file at C.B. Office.

Beerland 2 532 Neptune Avenue #5 Brooklyn, N.Y.

New Application – Wine, beer and cider

This business is located on Neptune Avenue in the new plaza.  There will be recorded music inside the restaurant.  The owner is planning on having 3 tables with 4 chairs at each table on the podium area outside the restaurant.   No food will be served outside, only beverages.  There was some discussion and it was decided that the restaurant will be opened Monday to Friday noon to 11 p.m. and Saturday and Sunday until midnight.
VOTE:  From Committee:  In Favor:  6

Opposed:  2

Abstention:  0

Motion carried (quorum present)  Roll call on file at C.B. Office

VOTE:  From full board:  In Favor:  30

Opposed:  7

Abstention:  0

Motion carried(quorum present)  Roll call on file at C.B. office

OLD BUSINESS:

Selina Grant – She asked to follow up on signage on West 37th St.  Also problem with speeding on West 22nd St and Surf Avenue.
Lucy Acevedo – When votes are taken in committee, please put votes in a group, easier to follow.  Also, although the office is opened, no one is being admitted without an appointment.  Call or email for an appointment.  Also, please remember that the staff doesn’t work 24/7.  If there is an emergency call 311 or email the office and we will respond on the next business day.
Evelyn Strasser – The job of repaving Neptune Avenue is not fantastic. All man hole covers are protruding and drivers must go around the avoid damage to their car.

NEW BUSINESS:

Lakeisha Bowers – Right turn from Neptune Avenue onto Cropsey three lanes go into two lanes.  Very dangerous.  Eddie suggested that Traffic Agent be stationed there to help move traffic.

GOOD & WELFARE:
Joe Corace – BB/CI Kiwanis is sponsoring 5K Run for I.S. 223 on Bay Parkway Promenade on Sunday at 9 a.m.  He thanked C.B. 13 for their support of the Visions fundraiser.  BB/CI Kiwanis is having an EveryDay Hero event on Saturday, Sept 18 at 12 noon at Gargiulio’s.  Proceeds will benefit a new pilot 
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program at C.I.H. Preemie Project.  Set up camera and hook up with cell phone so parents can see their babies when they are not in the hospital.

Pat Singer – BNA will hold Brighton Jubilee on August 29th.  All are invited.

Have a Healthy, Safe Summer!!





Barbara Santonas, Secretary
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